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The Applicant, a native and citizen of Honduras, seeks a wmver of inadmissibility for alien 
smuggling and unlawful presence. See Immigration and Nationality Act (the Act) section 
212(d)(ll), 8 U.S.C. § 1182(d)(ll), and section 212(a)(9)(B)(v), 8 U.S.C. § 1182(a)(9)(B)(v). A 
foreign national seeking to be admitted to the United States as an immigrant or to adjust to lawful 
permanent resident (LPR) status must be admissible or receive a waiver of inadmissibility. U.S. 
Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) may grant a discretionary waiver under section 
212(d)(ll) to serve humanitarian purposes, to assure family unity, or when it is otherwise in the 
public interest, if the individual ~muggled was at that time a qualifying relative. 

The Director, Nebraska Service Center, denied the application. The Applicant was found 
inadmissible for unlawful presence under section 212(a)(9)(B)(i)(II) of the Act, 8 U.S.C. § 
1182(a)(9)(B)(i)(II), and under section 212(a)(6)(E)(i) of the Act, 8 U.S.C. § 1182(a)(6)(E)(i), for 
assisting individuals in trying to enter the United States in violation of law. The Director determined 
that because the individuals that the Applicant assisted were not among the categories of relatives 
listed in section 212(d)(ll), she did not qualify for a waiver and was permanently barred from 
entering the United States. The Director further determined that no purpose would be served in 
considering whether the Applicant was eligible for a waiver for unlawful presence. 

The matter is now before us on appeal. In the appeal, the Applicant submits additional evidence and 
claims that the Director erred in finding her ineligible for a waiver for alien smuggling solely based 
upon the hearsay of a third party. 

Upon de novo review, we will dismiss the appeal. 

I. LAW 

The Applicant is seeking admission as an immigrant and has been found inadmissible for smuggling, 
specifically for assisting two individuals, who were not related to the Applicant, in attempting to 
enter the United States with fraudulent documents. Section 212(a)(6)(E) of the Act states that any 
foreign national who at any time knowingly has encouraged, induced, assisted, abetted, or aided any 
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other foreign national to enter or to try to enter the United States in violation of law is inadmissible, 
with a waiver authorized under section 212( d)( 11) of the Act. 

Section 212( d)(ll) of the Act provides a discretionary waiver for humanitarian purposes, to assure 
family unity, or when it is otherwise in the public interest in the case of an applicant seeking 
admission or adjustment of status as an immediate relative or immigrant under section 203(a) (other 
than paragraph ( 4) thereof), if the applicant has encouraged, induced, assisted, abetted, or aided only 
an individual who at the time of the offense was the applicant's spouse, parent, son, or daughter (and 
no other individual) to enter the United States in violation of law. 

II. ANALYSIS 

The issue presented on appeal is whether the record establishes that the Applicant knowingly 
encouraged, induced, assisted, abetted, or aided two individuals in attempting to enter the United 
States illegally. 

The Applicant claims that the Director based his decision solely upon hearsay from a third party and 
that the Applicant was never allowed the opportunity to rebut the statements of the third party. She 
also asserts that because the only ground of inadmissibility identified by the U.S. Embassy in 
Honduras was for unlawful presence, the Director erred by not issuing a notice of intent to deny 
(NOID) the application pursuant to 8 C.F.R section 103 .2(b)(l6) 1

, thereby providing her with an 
opportunity to respond to the derogatory information in the record regarding alien smuggling. 

We have considered all the evidence in the record and find that there is sufficient evidence to 
conclude that the Applicant knowingly encouraged, induced, assisted, abetted, or aided two 
individuals in attempting to enter the United States illegally. As a result, she is ineligible for a 
waiver of inadmissibility. 

A. Inadmissibility 

The record establishes that in 1991 , upon arriving in the United States as an airline 
passenger in Texas, the Applicant was detained along with an adult female and a child. 
The Applicant was in a possession of a valid passport, but the two individuals that she was traveling 
with had altered passports. When questioned by immigration officials, the adult female asserted, in a 
sworn statement, that the Applicant was responsible for obtaining the travel documents and plane 
tickets. 

1 8 C.F.R section 103.2(b)(l6) provides that if a decision will be adverse to the applicant and is based on derogatory 
information considered by the Service and of which the applicant or petitioner is unaware, he/she shall be advised of this 
offered an opportunity to rebut the information and present information in his/her own behalf before the decision is 
rendered. 

2 



(b)(6)

Matter of M- Y-S-

On appeal, the Applicant states that the Director based his decision solely upon hearsay from a third 
party. Citing Doumbia v. Gonzales, 472 F.3d 957, 962-63 (7th Cir. 2007), the Applicant states that 
hearsay is only inadmissible if it is probative and its admission would not be fundamentally unfair. 
The Applicant asserts that in this case, the hearsay is fundamentally unfair because the Applicant 
was not given an opportunity to rebut the testimony against her in her own sworn statement. As 
stated earlier, the Applicant also states that the Director erred by not issuing a NOID because the 
only ground of inadmissibility identified by the U.S. Embassy in was for unlawful 
presence. 

The record reflects that in 2006, the District Director, Dallas, Texas, denied the Applicant's Form I-
485, Application to Register Permanent Residence or Adjust Status. The District Director concluded 
that the Applicant was inadmissible for alien smuggling under section 212(a)(6)(E)(i) of the Act. 
The Director also advised the Applicant that there was no discretionary waiver available for 
inadmissibility under section 212(a)(6)(E)(i). The Applicant was subsequently placed in removal 
proceedings and granted voluntary departure. The record indicates that the U.S. Consulate in 

did not initially indicate the Applicant was inadmissible for alien smuggling, but added 
this charge in 2016, after the waiver application was filed. Nevertheless, the Applicant was found 
inadmissible for smuggling in 2006, and this was the basis for the denial of her application to adjust 
status. Further, despite having been advised of her inadmissibility for alien smuggling in 2006, the 
Applicant has not submitted any statement or other evidence to rebut the finding that she assisted 
two individuals attempting to enter the United States illegally in 1991, for which she was denied 
admission at the time. 

The Act makes clear that a foreign national seeking admission must establish admissibility "clearly 
and beyond doubt." Sections 235(b)(2)(A) and 240(c)(2)(A) of the Act. Kirong v. Mukasey , 529 
F.3d 800, 804 (8th Cir. 2008); Rodriguez v. Mukasey, 519 F.3d 773 , 776 (8th Cir. 2008); Blanco v. 
Mukasey, 518 F.3d 714, 720 (9th Cir. 2008). Here, although the Applicant asserts that the evidence 
in the record is insufficient to support a finding of inadmissibility and also asserts that she has been 
denied the opportunity to respond to the derogatory information in the record, she has not submitted 
any evidence to contradict the evidence on the record that she assisted the two individuals in an 
attempt to enter the United States illegally. In addition, contrary to her statements regarding being 
unaware of her inadmissibility for alien smuggling, the Applicant was advised in 2006 that she was 
ineligible to adjust status based on her inadmissibility under section 212(a)(6)(E)(i) ofthe Act. 

B. Waiver 

A waiver under section 212(d)(11) of the Act is available only to individuals whose smuggling 
violations involved encouraging, inducing, assisting, abetting, or aiding a spouse, parent, son, or 
daughter to enter the United States unlawfully. In the present case, the Applicant assisted two 
individuals that were unrelated to her and she is therefore statutorily ineligible to apply for a waiver 
of section 212( a)( 6)(E)(i) inadmissibility for smuggling. 
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The Applicant is also inadmissible for unlawful presence under section 212(a)(9)(B)(i)(II) of the 
Act, a ground of inadmissibility that is waivable under section 212(a)(9)(B)(v) of the Act by 
showing extreme hardship to a U.S. citizen or LPR spouse or parent. Although the Applicant has a 
qualifying relative, no purpose would be served in discussing whether the Applicant is eligible for 
the waiver as the Applicant is statutorily ineligible for a waiver for alien smuggling. 

III. CONCLUSION 

The Applicant has the burden of proving eligibility for a waiver of inadmissibility. See section 291 
of the Act, 8 U.S.C. § 1361. The Applicant has not met that burden. The Applicant is statutorily 
ineligible for a waiver for alien smuggling. Accordingly, we dismiss the appeal. 

ORDER: The appeal is dismissed. 
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